MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
August 18, 2017
Members Present:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Larry Carver, Bernie Cassidy, Charlie Harball, Hon. Holly Frederickson, Hon. Bob Wood, Bill Hooks, Hon. Steve Fagenstrom, Peggy Tonon, Hon. Jessie Connolly, Tina Reinicke and Justice Jim Rice.
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  None
Members Absent:  Hon. Heidi Ulbricht
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests: None
Judge Miller called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.              
PUBLIC COMMENT:    No public comment.
OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes 
The minutes from the meeting on June 16, 2017, were reviewed.  A motion was made by Peggy Tonon and seconded by Judge Frederickson that the minutes be approved as submitted.  The motion passed unanimously.
Montana Rules of Evidence Book

Judge Harkin submitted several proposals for updating the MRE book.  The Commission opted for the following:  Judge Harkin will update the evidence book with cases through the end of 2017, and have it ready and published in time for the certification school in December 2018.  This option will cost more due to the short turn-around time for Judge Harkin to review two years of annotations once they are published during the summer of 2018.  The Court Administrator’s Office will pay $5,000 to Judge Harkin, plus the costs of the binders and publication.  Judge Connolly thought the MMA would be willing to pick up any amount due to Judge Harkin, in excess of the $5,000 (not to exceed $10,000).  She will take it to the MMA for discussion at its next board meeting.  Shauna Ryan will visit with Judge Harkin and get a better idea of what he thinks his fee might be for the update.  
Fall 2017 Conference Agenda - Status

Shauna Ryan reported that she was able to secure presenters for all of the sessions.  There were no issues with availability.  Peggy Tonon reported that she was meeting with Justice Cotter and wanted to be able to give her the Commission’s most critical concerns about ethics and what they should cover.  Judge Wood came up with a couple of scenarios and will send those to Shauna to forward to Peggy and Justice Cotter.  The members discussed several areas that needed touched on during the ethics presentation.   
DMV – Delays in D/L Suspensions and Reinstatements:

Judge Carver reported that he met with Michele Snowberger and staff at the end of July.  The increase in driver’s license suspensions and reinstatements is up to 35,000 per year – not a huge increase.  The issue comes down to the budget.  There is a shortage of staff in the office.  They are exploring options to completely automate the process.  The other issue was that judges were waiting on the phone upwards of 45 minutes to actually speak to someone at DMV about a suspension.  Judge Snowberger has indicated they now have a private email account for the judges to communicate with DMV.  Judge Carver forwarded the email address to the judges on the list serv.   The final issue they discussed was the fact that DMV was not suspending a license based on a sentencing order.  The statute says a person can be suspended for failure to comply with a court sentencing order.  If it wasn’t under Title 61 or Title 45, DMV refused to suspend a license.  Legal staff at DMV agreed they needed to comply with the statute and would begin suspending licenses based on a court’s sentencing order – regardless of the title number. They have drafted new forms which Judge Carver will take to the automation committee at the end of the month for review and approval.      

NEW BUSINESS:
Moodle Demonstration – Possible Tool for taking the 2018 Certification Test 
Shauna Ryan introduced Derrek Shepherd, the Court Services/HR Director for the Judicial Branch.  Mr. Shepherd explained that Moodle is an online training platform, currently used by many colleges and high schools.  Based on his understanding and in looking at past certification tests, he felt this could be an excellent tool to use for administering the test to the judges in 2018.  Mr. Shepherd demonstrated what the test looks like online.  Peggy Tonon asked if Moodle would allow fill in the blank type questions.  Mr. Shepherd responded affirmatively.  The format allows for fill in the blank, multiple choice, true or false, short answers, etc.  This would be an electronic test, so folks will need to use their laptop or desktop in order to test.  There is concern about the integrity of hotel Wi-Fi, however, if over 100 judges attempt to sign-in and take the test at the same time.  Moodle allows us to set up a test in two different ways:  1) open and close the test during a certain time – folks can only access during that specific time; or 2) we can put time constraints the amount of time you have to take the test, once you log in.  Once a judge starts the test, he is has 4 hours to complete it.  An individual would be unable to log out of the test and then log back in if they are interrupted during the 4 hour time period.  They have four hours from the time they start the test to complete it.   Judge Frederickson asked about the judges who are not technologically savvy.  Derrek said the Commission could certainly still allow a paper copy of the test to be administered to those that are unable or unwilling to take it on a computer.  Derrek stated that to alleviate the chances of cheating, the questions and the answers can be scrambled. So each test looks a bit different.  Judge Carver is pro-automation.  However, he feels that the way the test is currently administered sets the importance.  The judges are all put in a room, they’re given a packet, and it’s a big deal.  The importance may be lost if judges can go home to take the test.  Judge Carver asked that this matter be placed on the September agenda for more discussion.  He wanted time to think about it.  Judge Wood moved to adopt and move forward with Moodle for the administration of the next certification test.  Charlie Harball seconded the motion.  Peggy Tonon requested more time to think about it.  Judge Carver commented that if we adopted the use of Moodle for the certification test the Commission would need to set some policies and procedures.  Judge Wood clarified that the Commission can deal with exceptions that are legitimately raised as we move forward.  The motion passed unanimously.  This matter will be placed on the Commission agenda for further discussion in September.                        

Request for Temporary Certificate and Waiver of Training for New Judge

Hon. Douglas Dryden (Sanders County JP):  Judge Carver moved to approve the action of the waiver committee.  Judge Wood seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Request for Waiver of Training for Fall 2017 Conference

Hon. Peggy Pierson, Hon. Kathleen Jenks, Hon. Bradley Johnson, and Hon. Pedro Hernandez:  Judge Carver moved to approve the actions of the waiver committee.  Judge Wood seconded the motion and it carried.
Telephonic Search Warrants and Sub Judges

Judge Frederickson referenced an email she wrote to Judge Miller, Judge Carver and Shauna.  Judge Barger has concerns that MHP is not following the statute (3-10-231(3) MCA) when they need a telephonic search warrant and the judge is unavailable.  Judge Frederickson thought it was a point of training.  It could be discussed during Nuts and Bolts.  She suggests that the judges issue an order wherein the process is made clear if a judge is unavailable.       
Resignation of COCOLJ Member  

Bernie Cassidy resigned from the Commission effective August 18, 2017.  He recommended that Pondera County Attorney, Eileen Ries, be appointed to replace him on the Commission.  The County Attorneys Association sent a letter to the Commission also recommending that Ms. Ries be appointed to replace Mr. Cassidy.  The Commission thanked Bernie Cassidy for his service on the Commission.  Shauna Ryan will bring this matter to the Court’s attention.    
Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 11:30 a.m.     
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be on September 25, 2017, at 1:00 p.m. in Missoula.    
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